POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT 7.30PM ON 10 JANUARY 2018
Present: 
J French (Chair), F Warner, A Thomson, A Munro, 

Attending
Cllrs D Milligan and D Alexander; PC H Mason, J Bernard
                        J Purvis, D Roberts and A Jarman – Hopefield Residents 
Apologies 
D West, J Aitchison, PCs D Lennie and J Cassidy, Cllr J Lay Douglas,         

S-J Reid and S Waterston
1. Chair’s Remarks

1.1 
Chair welcomed everyone to the first meeting of 2018.

2. Minutes of Meeting held on 13 December 2017 and Matters Arising

2.1 
Item 3.1
Amend B/F Bank to read “1107.65”

2.2
Minutes were approved. Proposed by AT and seconded by AM.

3. Finance Report

3.1     Statement of Account as at 10 January 2018




                      Bank                                   Cash

B/F                                                            1041.65                                 12.74

Income: 
Interest                                          
             0.13
Expenditure: 

Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights                         300.00
Bank:                                                            741.78                                                      
Cash:                                                                                                      12.74

Total cash and bank:                                     754.52
4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
Following on from a meeting organised in spring 2017, Mark Ruskell MSP would be hosting a follow up meeting at Holyrood on 24 January 2018 for community councils affected by the flight paths at Edinburgh Airport.  FW would attend and report back at the next meeting.                                                                  Action: FW 

4.2
Bonnyrigg Rose FC and Cockpen and Carrington sent out a survey seeking views from residents about their local community.  Details of the survey would be placed on the PDCC website.
1.

4.3
Information was received regarding the Midlothian Local Development Plan (MLDP) 2017.  Further information and the link to the MLDP page on the Council website would be available on the PDCC website.

.

5.
Police Report
     5.1
 During the month of December 2017 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, 
Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 67 recorded crimes reported, of 
which 25 were
solved (37% solvency). During this time period, there were 
270calls to  
Police Scotland. 
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

On Saturday 2nd December in Viewbank Drive and Gladstones Gait, Bonnyrigg attempts were made to damage Festive lighting in the gardens there. 

On Wednesday 06/12/2017 a 27 yr old male was reported for a number of Drugs and Road traffic Offences, including driving whilst disqualified, having been seen driving on the Bonnyrigg Distributor Road. 

On Thursday 07/12/2017 a vehicle was seized, and a 55 yr old man reported for driving without Insurance in Polton Street, Bonnyrigg.

Between Friday 08/12/2017 and Saturday 09/12/2017 a vehicle was damage whilst parked in Grove Farm Gardens, Bonnyrigg

On Saturday 09/12/2017 a 23 yr old woman was reported for numerous Road traffic Offences having been stopped in Pentland Road, Bonnyrigg.

On Saturday 09/12/2017 an 18 yr old male was given a Recorded Police Warning having been found in possession of controlled drugs in Polton Street, Bonnyrigg.

On Thursday 14/12/2017 a male stole a quantity of fresh food from the Co-op, High Street, Bonnyrigg. Enquiries are continuing. 

On Saturday 16/12/2017 in Polton Bank, Lasswade a 22 yr old male was reported for a drugs offence, driving whilst disqualified and having no insurance. 

On Sunday 17/12/2017 a male was arrested and reported following a disturbance in Polton Street, Bonnyrigg. 

Between 1200hrs & 1240hrs on Tuesday 19/12/2017 a male entered the unlocked male changing rooms at Lasswade High School and stole £27 from the pupils clothing within. Enquiries are ongoing.

About 1900hrs on Wednesday 20/12/2017 a group of 14 yr old youths were seen to pull down Christmas lighting from a house in Skeltiemuir Avenue, Bonnyrigg. 

Between 1900hrs & 1930hrs on Thursday 21/12/2017 youths were seen throwing eggs within and outside Lasswade High School and in Dickson Grove, Bonnyrigg.

About 2030hrs on Saturday 23/12/2017 a window was cracked by a stone or similar in Holly Terrace, Bonnyrigg.

About 1930hrs, Thursday 28/12/2017, two bags of dog faeces were thrown at a house in Wishart Avenue, Bonnyrigg. 

Between 2100hrs on Thursday 28/12/2017 and 1030hrs Friday 29/12/2017 eggs were thrown at a house and cake and sauce smeared over a car parked in Willow Avenue, Bonnyrigg.

Overnight between Friday 29/12/2017 and Saturday 30/12/2017 a Toyota motor car had a window broken and a mirror torn off whilst parked in Leyden Place, Bonnyrigg. 

About 1300hrs on Sunday 31/12/2017 a 16yrs old male was challenged by staff at the Co-op, High Street, Bonnyrigg having stolen £10 of sweets, juice and crisps. He attempted to assault the staff before running off. 

Throughout the month there were several calls regarding youths behaving in an antisocial manner, some drinking alcohol and being a general nuisance at various locations in Bonnyrigg. This has continued into this month but will be the subject of future targeted patrols. 
2.

5.2
Throughout December 2017 a team of officers were allocated to ‘Operation Jingle’ and were solely assigned to targeting




Violence and disorder





Antisocial behaviour





Acquisitive crime 





Drug Misuse





Road safety and road crime
5.3
As part of this Operation Police have also been carrying out pro-active speed checks at Hillhead and Wadingburn Road following concerns raised by local residents. Several warnings have been issued, but no offences detected.  

5.4
If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer PC Daniel Lennie or PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email: daniel.lennie@Scotland.pnn.police.uk, jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.5
JF referred to the issues about vandalism reported on the Bonnyrigg Forum.  Such issues should also be reported to the Police so that they are aware of the problems and were able to take the necessary action

6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM referred to the sudden death earlier in the day of Provost Adam Montgomery who had represented Penicuik for over 31 years on both Lothian and Midlothian Councils.   Cllr DM said that not only was he a Labour colleague but also a good friend and he would be greatly missed.

6.2
As Secretary of the Bonnyrigg Lights Committee he had obtained a quote of £12,500 for running the full event.  The Committee was committed to raising money for the event and he confirmed it would definitely go ahead in 2018.  Additional shows and purchases cost around £4,500.  The Committee would be looking to raise in excess of £17,000 for 2018.

6.3
As regards Midlothian Council budget a quick estimate showed a £13m deficit rising to £45m over the next 4 years.   There had been a growth in elderly care with Midlothian having the 4th highest population of over 75s while education needed £12-15m over the next 4 years.   Midlothian Council would struggle to deliver basic services over the next 4 years so keeping the status quo was not feasible.
6.4
A planning meeting was held on 9 January 2018 to consider the site of the new Council depot.  The developers i.e. Midlothian Council, had reverted from a Class 5 to Class 4 because the depot would be bordered by housing on 3 sides. It was envisaged small businesses would come into the site increasing employment.  It was noted it was important to obtain an environmental impact assessment.  The next Planning Committee meeting was due to take place in 6 weeks time but it would likely be a further 6 weeks after that before the depot issue was discussed again.
6.5
Cllr DA offered her sympathies to Cllr DM and his Labour colleagues following Provost Montgomery’s death.
6.6
Speeding at Wadingburn, Hillhead, Church Road and Dobbies to Loanhead continued to be an issue.   There would be a campaign at each area to look at speeding and dangerous driving.

3.

6.7
Volunteers were needed to assist with the painting of dog fouling.  There was a need to draw up a plan which would be put out on social media about tackling the problem.

6.8
Vandalism at Hopefield was referred to and Cllr DA hoped to do a night time walk in the area with the Police.  Information would be posted on Facebook and on the PDCC website.

7.
AOB

7.1
JF reported that he was coming to the end of his 3 year term as PDCC Chair and due to additional commitments at work he would have to stand down from the Committee at the April AGM.  He would be greatly missed.  PDCC was now looking for a new Chair.  
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 14 February 2018.
4.

